

U.S. Naval War College

U.S. Naval War College Digital Commons

CMSI Notes

China Maritime Studies Institute

1-22-2024

CMSI Note #3: "Choose the Right Person, Choose the Right Path": Taiwan's Cross-Strait, National Security, and Defense Policies Under a Lai/Hsiao Administration

Julia M. Famularo

Follow this and additional works at: https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cmsi-notes

Recommended Citation

Famularo, Julia M., "CMSI Note #3: "Choose the Right Person, Choose the Right Path": Taiwan's Cross-Strait, National Security, and Defense Policies Under a Lai/Hsiao Administration" (2024). *CMSI Notes*. 3. https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/cmsi-notes/3

This Book is brought to you for free and open access by the China Maritime Studies Institute at U.S. Naval War College Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in CMSI Notes by an authorized administrator of U.S. Naval War College Digital Commons. For more information, please contact repository.inquiries@usnwc.edu.



CHINA MARITIME STUDIES INSTITUTE CENTER FOR NAVAL WARFARE STUDIES U.S. NAVAL WAR COLLEGE

686 CUSHING ROAD (3C) NEWPORT, RHODE ISLAND 02841



CMSI NOTE #3 /// 19 JANUARY 2024

"Choose the Right Person, Choose the Right Path":

Taiwan's Cross-Strait, National Security, and Defense Policies Under a Lai/Hsiao Administration

Dr. Julia M. Famularo¹

CMSI's Perspectives and Key Takeaways

- The incoming William Lai/Bi-khim Hsiao administration almost certainly intends to continue to execute and deepen President Tsai's defense reforms. Lai has also stated his support for the implementation of an Indo-Pacific Strategy concept.
- Lai has an opportunity to leverage the national security experience of President Tsai's outgoing advisors, who may potentially help his administration calibrate Taiwan's responses to People's Liberation Army (PLA) military provocations in and around the Taiwan Strait.
- The Lai administration likely would prove receptive to U.S. and partner overtures that contribute to Taiwan's ability to strengthen its maritime domain awareness and security; enhance maritime law enforcement and search and rescue capabilities; conduct maritime patrols; and improve information sharing.
- Lai intends to maintain the cross-Strait status quo, and has stated that he is willing to conduct dialogue with the People's Republic of China (PRC) on the basis of mutual respect and equality.
- Lai almost certainly will seek to continue President Tsai Ing-wen's policy of diversifying Taiwan's economy and expanding sustainable trade partnerships with democratic nations. He has stated that overdependence on the PRC leaves Taiwan vulnerable to economic coercion, and thus opposes pursuing further economic agreements with China under the Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA) or a potential Cross-Strait Trade in Services Agreement (CSTSA).

Context

Taiwan's national elections took place on January 13, 2024. Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) candidate, Dr. William LAI Ching-te (賴清德), and his running mate, Ms. HSIAO Bi-khim (蕭美琴), will serve as the next President and Vice President of Taiwan. Their ticket won 40.05% of the vote. The Chinese Nationalist Party (KMT) candidate HOU Yu-ih (侯友宜, also rendered Hou You-Yi) came in second with 33.49%, and Taiwan People's Party candidate KO Wen-je (柯文哲) came in third with 24.46%.²

William Lai is the current Vice President (VP). He previously served as a Tainan legislator (1999-2010), Tainan mayor (2010-2017), and as Premier (2017-2019) prior to successfully running as President Tsai's VP in 2020.³ Bi-khim Hsiao most recently served as Taiwan's diplomatic representative in Washington (2020-2023), where she possessed a strong working relationship with both the Trump and Biden

administrations as well as with members of Congress.⁵ Previously, as a Taiwan legislator (2002-2008; 2012-2020), she served on the influential Foreign Affairs and National Defense (FAND) Committee.⁶ ⁷ During this time, Hsiao also held various leadership positions in the Council of Asian Liberals and Democrats, Liberal International, and the Taiwan Foundation for Democracy.⁸ ⁹ She is from the progressive wing of the DPP and a close ally of President Tsai.¹⁰

During the election campaign, the DDP exhorted voters to "choose the right person, choose the right path." Now that Dr. Lai, Ms. Hsiao, and other senior officials will collectively shape Taiwan's cross-Strait, national security, and defense policies, what do they believe the "right path" looks like?

Cross-Strait Policy

According to a December 2023 survey, more than 60% of Taiwanese are moderately to extremely concerned that the PRC may attempt to invade Taiwan. ¹¹ It is thus unsurprising that defending Taiwan's sovereign status has remained a cornerstone of President Tsai Ing-wen's presidency, and such a policy would continue under a William Lai administration. ¹² ¹³ DPP leaders consistently argue that there is no need to declare independence, as the Republic of China (ROC) is already a sovereign country and the PRC and Taiwan are not subordinate to one another. ¹⁴ ¹⁵ ¹⁶ Lai states that his priority is to maintain the status quo by means of a "pragmatic and consistent" cross-Strait policy. ¹⁷ ¹⁸ He is willing to hold dialogue with China on the basis of mutual respect and equality, but criticizes the PRC for curtailing exchanges based on the DPP's refusal to accept the so-called "1992 Consensus." ¹⁹ ²⁰ ²¹ ²² ²³ The supposed "Consensus" refers to a "political strategy" devised following the conclusion of 1992 meetings between representatives from PRC and ROC semiofficial government organizations, which enabled the KMT and CCP "to shelve their differing positions concerning which government is the legitimate, exclusive representative of 'China,'" and subsequently allowed them to proceed to negotiations on practical cross-Strait agreements. ²⁴

PRC authorities have repeatedly linked the so-called "Consensus" to their own "One China" Principle, which maintains that "there is but one China in the world, Taiwan is an inalienable part of China," and the PRC "is the sole legal government representing the whole of China." ²⁵ ²⁶ Conversely, the KMT asserts that the "Consensus" is intentionally ambiguous, enabling each side to interpret whether "One China" constitutes the ROC or PRC. ²⁷ The DPP argues that as China has "never acknowledged the existence of the ROC," accepting the "1992 Consensus" implies that Taiwan is part of China. ²⁸ ²⁹

According to Lai, pursuing a peace agreement with authoritarian China—as previously advocated by a number of prominent pan-blue politicians—is thus futile, as the fates of Tibet and Hong Kong demonstrate that "peace without sovereignty is not genuine peace." Former DPP Premier and party heavyweight Su Tseng-chang also underscored this point during election rallies by calling attention to ongoing PRC human rights abuses against the Uyghurs and Hong Kongers. ³²

William Lai almost certainly would maintain President Tsai's policy of diversifying Taiwan's economy and expanding sustainable trade partnerships with democratic nations, and states that dependency on China has "created vulnerabilities" that the CCP can exploit "through economic coercion." ³³ ³⁴ ³⁵ For this reason, Lai remains opposed to pursuing further economic agreements with China under the Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA) or Cross-Strait Trade in Services Agreement (CSTSA). He also supports Taiwan joining the Western-led Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP). ³⁷ ³⁸ ³⁹ ⁴⁰

National Security and Defense Policy

Although Lai—unlike Hsiao—did not serve on the Foreign Affairs and National Defense (FAND) Committee, as the DPP Caucus Whip he supported strongly U.S. arms sales to Taiwan and famously excoriated KMT legislators for repeatedly blocking the special budget for arms procurement in 2005. 41 42 43 He almost certainly intends for his administration to execute and deepen President Tsai's defense reforms. 44 45 46 47 48 He has pledged to "expedite" Taiwan's "transition into an asymmetric fighting force, focusing on cost-effective and mobile capabilities." 49 He also stated that he would "seek greater cooperation with partners and allies, particularly in training, force restructuring, civil defense, and information sharing." 50 Moreover, Lai has specifically stated that he seeks comprehensive security cooperation with Japan. 51

Vice President Lai has expressed his support for the Indo-Pacific Strategy concept. He stresses the importance of ensuring freedom of navigation and overflight; strengthening maritime domain awareness and security; enhancing maritime law enforcement and search and rescue capabilities; enhancing Taiwan's ability to conduct maritime patrols, including with international partners; and "establishing consultation mechanisms to jointly maintain maritime security." ⁵² ⁵³

Lai has argued that under his leadership, the potential for a cross-Strait conflict would decrease due to his focus on strengthening Taiwan's national security and defense capabilities.⁵⁴ ⁵⁵ It is possible that Bi-khim Hsiao may play an important role in helping to shape the future trajectory of Taiwan's national security, defense, and foreign policies.

Implications

Throughout the election campaign, Lai and Hsiao made it clear that they would continue to lean toward and seek deeper cooperation with key democratic partners as they safeguard Taiwan's robust democratic society and freedoms. Their administration's policies will inevitably influence the trajectory of Taiwan's security landscape by shaping Taiwan's deterrence posture, national defense readiness, and ultimately its ability to counter an increasingly aggressive PRC all-domain pressure campaign.

¹ Dr. Famularo is a Visiting Scholar at CMSI and a Postdoctoral Fellow in Taiwan Studies at the Harvard University Fairbank Center. The views expressed here are hers alone, and do not necessarily represent the views of the U.S. Department of Defense. She is grateful to her colleagues at CMSI and fellow Taiwan specialists who reviewed and provided constructive feedback on this memo.

² "Presidential and Vice Presidential Election Candidate Votes," Central Election Commission, January 13, 2024, https://vote2024.cec.gov.tw/en/indexP.html.

³ Tainan is a city in southern Taiwan, and the former capital. "Vice President Lai," Office of the President, Republic of China (Taiwan), https://english.president.gov.tw/Page/543.

⁴ "H.E. Lai Ching-te, Vice President, R.O.C. (Taiwan)," in "Start a New Blueprint for Asian Development," *Yushan Forum: Asian Dialogue for Innovation and Progress*, October 10-12, 2023, https://taef.yushanforum.org/img/Booklet_202310101206.pdf.

⁵ Michael Crowley, "One of the Most Influential Ambassadors in Washington Isn't One," *The New York Times*, January 22, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/21/us/politics/taiwan-diplomat-china.html.

^{6 &}quot;Hsiao, Bi-khim," Legislative Yuan, Republic of China (Taiwan), https://www.ly.gov.tw/EngPages/List.aspx?nodeid=12167. 7 "候選人簡介: 蕭美琴 [Candidate Introductions: Bi-khim Hsiao]," 挺台灣 [Team Taiwan] 2024 Presidential Campaign Website, https://taiwan2024.tw/about.

- 8 "候選人簡介: 蕭美琴 [Candidate Introductions: Bi-khim Hsiao]," 挺台灣 [Team Taiwan] 2024 Presidential Campaign Website, https://taiwan2024.tw/about.
- ⁹ "Ambassador Bi-khim Hsiao, Taiwan Representative to the United States," McCain Institute, https://www.mccaininstitute.org/the-sedona-forum/speaker/amb-bi-khim-hsiao/.
- ¹⁰ Brian Hioe, "What Do the Vice Presidential Choices Indicate About 2024 Elections?" *New Bloom Magazine*, December 4, 2023, https://newbloommag.net/2023/12/04/2024-vp-picks/.
- ¹¹ Timothy Rich, "What Is Taiwan's New President Going to Do About China?" *Foreign Policy*, January 17, 2024, https://foreignpolicy.com/2024/01/17/taiwan-president-election-china-policy/
- ¹² Rupert Wingfield-Hayes, "William Lai: Taiwan just chose a president China loathes. What now?" *BBC*, January 13, 2024, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-67920530.
- ¹³ Christopher Bodeen, "Taiwan presidential candidate Lai says he is willing to reopen talks with China," *AP*, January 9, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/taiwan-china-politics-reopen-talks-lai-election-d1181df3d51fa3c25c9e6a5a75e7fd72.
- ¹⁴ Ben Blanchard and Faith Hung, "Taiwan's sovereignty belongs to its people, presidential frontrunner says," *Reuters*, December 31, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwans-sovereignty-belongs-its-people-presidential-frontrunner-says-2023-12-30/.
- 15 "Presidential hopeful Lai says Taiwan's sovereignty is 'a fact," Al Jazeera, August 25, 2023, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/8/25/taiwan-vice-president-emphasises-islands-autonomy.
- Nathan Batto, "Lai explains independence," *Frozen Garlic*, January 6, 2024, https://frozengarlic.wordpress.com/2024/01/06/lai-explains-independence/.
- ¹⁷ [William] Lai Ching-te, "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-election-race-war-7046ee00.
- ¹⁸ Matthew Mazzetta and Shih Hsiu-chuan, "Taiwan's 2024 presidential candidates: Where they stand on key issues," *Focus Taiwan*, December 27, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202312270010.
- ¹⁹ Matthew Mazzetta and Shih Hsiu-chuan, "Taiwan's 2024 presidential candidates: Where they stand on key issues," *Focus Taiwan*, December 27, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202312270010.
- ²⁰ Lu Chia-jung and Lee Hsin-Yin, "Beijing highlights '1992 consensus' in response to Tsai's National Day address," *Focus Taiwan*, October 11, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202310110025.
- ²¹ Brian Hioe, "Tsai Ing-wen Criticizes 1992 Consensus in New Year Remarks," *New Bloom Magazine*, January 1, 2024, https://newbloommag.net/2024/01/01/tsai-new-year-remarks/.
- ²² Jessica Drun, "The KMT Continues to Grapple with its '1992 Consensus," *Global Taiwan Brief* 17, no. 19 (September 21, 2022), https://globaltaiwan.org/2022/09/the-kmt-continues-to-grapple-with-its-1992-consensus/.
- ²³ Yu-Jie Chen and Jerome A. Cohen, "China-Taiwan Relations Re-Examined: The "1992 Consensus" and Cross-Strait Agreements," *University of Pennsylvania Asian Law Review* 14, no. 1 (2019): 1, https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1039&context=alr.
- ²⁴ Yu-Jie Chen and Jerome A. Cohen, "China-Taiwan Relations Re-Examined: The "1992 Consensus" and Cross-Strait Agreements," *University of Pennsylvania Asian Law Review* 14, no. 1 (2019): 1-2, 7, 9-10, https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1039&context=alr.
- ²⁵ Yu-Jie Chen and Jerome A. Cohen, "China-Taiwan Relations Re-Examined: The "1992 Consensus" and Cross-Strait Agreements," *University of Pennsylvania Asian Law Review* 14, no. 1 (2019): 7-8, https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1039&context=alr.
- ²⁶ Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, "Questions and Answers Concerning the Taiwan Question (2): What is the one-China principle? What is the basis of the one-China principle?" August 15, 2022, http://eu.chinamission.gov.cn/eng/more/20220812Taiwan/202208/t20220815_10743591.htm.
- ²⁷ Yu-Jie Chen and Jerome A. Cohen, "China-Taiwan Relations Re-Examined: The "1992 Consensus" and Cross-Strait Agreements," *University of Pennsylvania Asian Law Review* 14, no. 1 (2019): 9-10, https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1039&context=alr.
- ²⁸ Lu Chia-jung and Lee Hsin-Yin, "Beijing highlights '1992 consensus' in response to Tsai's National Day address," *Focus Taiwan*, October 11, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202310110025.
- ²⁹ Chung Yu-chen, "DPP's VP candidate challenges applicability of '1992 consensus," *Focus Taiwan*, December 19, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202312190020.
- ³⁰ Lin Chiao-lien and Chung Yu-chen, "Hong Kong, Tibet show why China 'peace agreement' not viable: Lai," *Focus Taiwan*, September 11, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202309110005.
- ³¹ Brian Hioe, "Gou's Notion of a Peace Treaty between Taiwan and China Revives Longstanding KMT Proposal," *New Bloom Magazine*, September 13, 2023, https://newbloommag.net/2023/09/13/gou-peace-treaty/.
- ³² The author directly observed Su Tseng-chang discuss PRC human rights issues during multiple 2024 election rallies.

- ³³ [William] Lai Ching-te, "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-election-race-war-7046ee00.
- ³⁴ Wen Kuei-hsiang and Frances Huang, "Tsai urges China not to use ECFA to politically threaten Taiwan," *Focus Taiwan*, January 1, 2024, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202401010006.
- ³⁵ Christopher Bodeen, "Taiwan presidential candidate Lai says he is willing to reopen talks with China," *AP*, January 9, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/taiwan-china-politics-reopen-talks-lai-election-d1181df3d51fa3c25c9e6a5a75e7fd72.
- ³⁶ Stuart Lau, "Taiwan's new president: 5 things you need to know about William Lai," *Politico*, January 13, 2024, https://www.politico.eu/article/five-things-you-need-to-know-about-taiwan-new-president-william-lai-elections-dpp/.
- ³⁷ Matthew Mazzetta and Shih Hsiu-chuan, "Taiwan's 2024 presidential candidates: Where they stand on key issues," *Focus Taiwan*, December 27, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202312270010.
- ³⁸ Teng Pei-ju, "DPP's Lai commits to preserving cross-strait status quo," *Focus Taiwan*, October 26, 2023, https://focustaiwan.tw/cross-strait/202310260021.
- ³⁹ Kentaro Iwamoto, "RCEP kicks in as China seeks to lead regional economic integration," *Nikkei Asia*, January 1, 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade/RCEP-kicks-in-as-China-seeks-to-lead-regional-economic-integration.
- ⁴⁰ Brian Hioe, "Presidential Debate Mostly Plays Out As Expected, with Cross-Strait Issues Playing Significant Role," *New Bloom Magazine*, December 30, 2023, https://newbloommag.net/2023/12/30/2024-presidential-debate/.
- ⁴¹ Ko Shu-ling, "DPP asks Lien to break the ongoing legislative deadlock," *Taipei Times*, May 4, 2005, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2005/05/04/2003253075.
- 42 "Parties spar over Pentagon report," *Taipei Times*, July 21, 2005, https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2005/07/21/2003264366.
- ⁴³ "超派!賴清德曾為軍購槓藍委 「飆國罵」影片曝光 [So fierce! Video clip of Lai Ching-te lashing out and cursing at [pan-] blue legislators on arms procurement committee]," *鏡 新 閏 [Mirror News*], YouTube, October 4, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tue-vzK0D3E.
- ⁴⁴ [William] Lai Ching-te, "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-election-race-war-7046ee00.
- ⁴⁵ Brian Gray, "What Are Taiwan's Presidential Candidates Saying About Defense?" The German Marshall Fund of the United States, December 18, 2023, https://www.gmfus.org/news/what-are-taiwans-presidential-candidates-saying-about-defense.
- ⁴⁶ Christopher Bodeen, "Taiwan presidential candidate Lai says he is willing to reopen talks with China," *AP*, January 9, 2024, https://apnews.com/article/taiwan-china-politics-reopen-talks-lai-election-d1181df3d51fa3c25c9e6a5a75e7fd72.
- ⁴⁷ Alastair Gale, "Delayed U.S. Weapons Raise Taiwan's Vulnerability to Invasion," *The Wall Street Journal*, January 16, 2024, https://www.wsj.com/world/delayed-u-s-weapons-raise-taiwans-vulnerability-to-invasion-d98c6635.
- ⁴⁸ Ben Blanchard, "Taiwan presidential front-runner vows to speed up defence reforms," *Reuters*, July 6, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-presidential-front-runner-vows-speed-up-defence-reforms-2023-07-06/.
- ⁴⁹ [William] Lai Ching-te, "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-election-race-war-7046ee00.
- ⁵⁰ [William] Lai Ching-te, "My Plan to Preserve Peace in the Taiwan Strait," *The Wall Street Journal*, July 4, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/articles/my-plan-to-preserve-peace-between-china-and-taiwan-candidate-election-race-war-7046ee00.
- 51 林翠儀 [Lin Cui-yi], "談「台灣有事」籲避戰 賴清德接受 NHK 專訪:台日應全方位合作 [NHK Japan interviews Lai Ching-te, who discusses a potential Taiwan contingency and how to avoid war: Taiwan and Japan Should Engage in Comprehensive Cooperation]," 自由時報 [Liberty Times], October 6, 2023, https://news.ltn.com.tw/news/politics/breakingnews/4450125.
- 52 賴清德 [William Lai], "[政見願望] 國家希望工程:海洋國家,航向世界 [[Political Vision] National Project of Hope: Maritime Nation Navigates toward the World]," 挺台灣 [Team Taiwan] 2024 Presidential Campaign Website, November 11, 2023, https://taiwan2024.tw/policies/11.
- ⁵³ William Lai, "National Project of Hope: Ocean Nation, Sailing to Join the World," Democratic Progressive Party Press Release, December 20, 2023, https://www.dpp.org.tw/en/press_releases/contents/105.
- ⁵⁴ 【下班瀚你聊】[Let's Chat After Work] Episode 110, *風傳媒* [Storm Media], YouTube, November 5, 2023, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=DBLqKQEB7cs&t=4055s.
- ⁵⁵ Brian Gray, "What Are Taiwan's Presidential Candidates Saying About Defense?" The German Marshall Fund of the United States, December 18, 2023, https://www.gmfus.org/news/what-are-taiwans-presidential-candidates-saying-about-defense.